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Newport, OR 97365 

541-574-0603 
s.nebel@newportoregon.gov 

 
 

MEMO 
 

DATE:  May 4, 2023 
 
TO:  Mayor and City Council 
 
FROM: Spencer Nebel, City Manager  
 
SUBJECT: Status Report for the Four-week Period Ending Friday, April 28, 2023 

The majority my time during this past four weeks has been spent on preparing a 
proposed budget for review by the City Council and Budget Committee members. 
This process will begin on May 2. I want to express my great appreciation for the 
efforts of all department heads and staff that are involved in the development of this 
budget. I want to particularly thank Steve Baugher, Finance Director. Steve has 
jumped into the budget process after an extended audit process without having 
adequate backup in his office due to the Assistant Finance Director position 
remaining vacant. This has resulted in Steve having to postpone other critical 
functions in order to get through these two critical tasks. In addition, one of Steve's 
key staff members was out on a family issue for four weeks during the budget 
preparation time.  
 
I would like to express thanks to Aaron Colette for compiling the capital outlay 
budget. This is a major task and we continue to evolve the way we do the budgeting 
for capital outlay.  
 
Finally, I want to express thanks to Melanie Nelson who has prepared a number of 
reports including the 60-page budget message. This is a major effort and it always 
brings me great pleasure when I can send out those documents to the Budget 
Committee which occurred on Tuesday, April 25! 
 
In addition to working on the budget, highlights of activities over the last four weeks 
include the following: 

• Held a routine Department Head meeting. 

• Participated with the City Council in a work session that included a 
presentation from Jason Holland, Executive Director of OCCA, on the 
potential of creating a cultural district in Newport, and a presentation from 
Mike Cavanagh on the fee schedule structure being utilized to determine fees 
for the 23-24 fiscal year. In addition, an interview of Richard O'Hearn was 
completed by the Budget Committee, and legislative priorities were also 
discussed. Finally, there was discussion on implementation of specific time 
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limits for work session items to assure that there is a gap between the work 
session and the regular City Council meeting. 

• Participated in the regular City Council meeting at 6 PM on Monday, April 3. 

• Met with the Department Heads to refine the capital projects list for the 
proposed budget, and again, I would like to thank Aaron Collette and Steve 
Baugher for muscling through this task.  

• During budget preparation, I worked primarily from home on a number of days 
prior to submitting the budget to the Budget Committee. This allowed me to 
focus on specific components of the budget to get through this task.  

• Erik Glover, David Allen and I worked to wrap up the policy on purchasing. 
We have had a number of discussions this month to complete this task. This 
is a big accomplishment that will certainly help guide the City in future years 
on addressing purchasing and public contracting in a legal and consistent 
way.  

• Participated in a meeting with Paul Seitz, District Manager of the Lincoln 
County Solid Waste District, Roy Kinyon Lincoln County Public Works 
Director, Wayne Belmont former Lincoln County Counsel, David Allen 
Newport City Attorney, and David Powell, Newport Public Works Director. The 
Solid Waste Consortium has not had a recent meeting but is still the body that 
governs the finances and operations of the closed Agate Beach Landfill. 
There is also representation from the various Cities that utilized the landfill 
over the years. The landfill is on City property. The City, as do the other 
agencies, maintain a fund to assist with ongoing maintenance of the closed 
landfill. For the City, it is the Agate Beach Closure Fund.  
 
It is important that we bring this group back together as we proceed with future 
work. This has fallen primarily on Wayne Belmont, and Wayne wants to make 
sure that he passes the torch on to continue efforts in addressing closure 
issues at the landfill. Paul Seitz will be taking the lead. The schedule provides 
for release of local governments from responsibilities for the closed landfill. 
The consultant retained by the Consortium will be developing plans for the 
next phase of this operation. 

• I met with Rob Murphy, Tom Sakaris, and Barb James regarding the status of 
an employee in the Fire Departments who is on limited-duty. We have 
continued this status for an additional three months.  

• Participated in a meeting with Steve Baugher and the representatives of 
OCCA on tracking of assets for improvements to the Performing Arts Center. 
During this meeting, we indicated that the Performing Arts Center is a City-
owned facility. OCCA had included in their books the improvements to the 
Performing Arts Center as leaseholder improvements. We indicated that 
OCCA does not have a lease with the City, but they are the City's contractor 
for operating the facility. We indicated we will continue to maintain the assets 
at the Performing Arts Center on the City books, including improvements, as 
a City-owned building. 

• Participated in an interview for the HR Specialist is a part-time position that 
was budgeted in the current fiscal year. We have offered the position to a 
candidate pending a background check. This will be a huge assistance to 
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Barb in keeping up with the historically significant number of vacancies that 
we are dealing with in the City organization. 

• Participated in a conference call on HB 3211 which is the bill to allow for the 
transfer of water storage rights to the new reservoir that is proposed in the 
replacement of the Big Creek Dams. The legislative processes have 
continued with these provisions being approved by the House. When they 
went to the State Senate, WaterWatch had concerns about the plans for water 
flow into Big Creek after the new dam was constructed. In order to address 
this concern, City Council approved a letter assuring that water flow will 
continue in Big Creek following the construction of the new dam.  

• Met over concerns about utility billing practices in the Finance Department. 
Over the years, there have been a number of practices that have been put 
into place and a number of issues that have not been adequately addressed. 
Erik Glover has worked to develop updated policies to address landlord-
tenant issues which are being presented to the City Council at the May 1 work 
session. These are all important issues to address so that we can clean up 
our code provisions and practices so that they are consistent moving forward.  

• Richard Dutton, Derrick Tokos, David Allen and I met to review our position 
with Central Lincoln PUD regarding the use of our underbay conduit. This has 
been an issue that we have been discussing for some time. Most recently, the 
State has indicated that there will be a significant easement fee that will be 
due if PUD utilizes one of the underwater conduits. We subsequently met with 
the PUD representatives and they are opting to utilize an overhead crossing 
east of the City across from Yaquina Bay to make this connection. PUD is 
trying to get off Yaquina Bay Bridge where their current connection exists.  

• Derrick Tokos, Erik Glover and I participated in interviews of a candidate to 
fill the Urban Renewal Project Manager position. We had a good discussion 
with this candidate who has had various experiences in project management, 
although not directly with Urban Renewal. We have made an offer and are 
currently doing a background check. Hopefully this position will be filled soon.  

• Hosted the City Coastal City Managers’ meeting at City Hall. 

• I participated in a panel for Leadership Lincoln at the OCCC campus in 
Lincoln City. Councilor CM Hall participated in a panel at the next session of 
Leadership Lincoln. Overall, it was a fun experience. We have a number of 
employees participating in Leadership Lincoln including Erik Glover, Sonia 
Graham, and Vanessa Clausing.  

• Participated in an HB 4123 Homeless Pilot Project meeting as the consultant. 
Work continues to move forward with the development of a five-year strategic 
plan for the seven cities and Lincoln County.  

• Prepared agenda materials for the April 17 City Council meetings. 

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Steve Baugher. 

• Participated in a meeting with Paul Schuytema from the Economic 
Development Alliance of Lincoln County (EDALC), Paula Miranda from the 
Port and Lance Vanderbeck, Airport Director, to continue discussing the 
possibility of providing passenger air service to Newport. We reviewed a draft 
survey that EDALC will be issuing to gain a business perspective on the 
possible use of commuter flights between Portland and Newport. Commuter 
flights are a significant factor for NOAA. One of the deciding factors for 
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locating in Newport was the fact that there was air service at the time the 
decision was made. It would be very beneficial to a number of entities in the 
city should air service be resumed to Newport. 

• Held my monthly meeting with Jason Holland, OCCA, to catch up on various 
issues with the PAC. Jason has the had meetings with Representative 
Gomberg and Senator Anderson in order to secure gap funding for the PAC. 
The City Council has also endorsed this effort. If you see either 
Representative Gomberg or Senator Anderson put in a good word for this 
project. 

• Participated in the dedication of the seed library at the Newport library. Library 
Director, Laura Kimberly, continues to expand the role of the Library “loaning” 
various items to people in the community beyond simply books. 
Representative Gomberg was present to help dedicate the Library. Mayor 
Sawyer, Councilors Hall and Jacobi were there. I appreciate the work that 
Anita Albrecht did in working with the Library to complete the seed beds 
behind the Library. If you have not had a chance to see it, I recommend you 
take a quick tour of the outdoor beds, as well as the seed library inside the 
Library to see what is currently available.  

• Along with Mayor Sawyer, Councilors Hall and Jacobi, I participated in the 
Joint Committee of the Ways and Means that was held at the Performing Arts 
Center on Friday, April 14. Mayor Sawyer was able to give testimony on our 
need for funding for a homeless shelter in Newport. Councilor Hall provided 
testimony on funding for the wastewater treatment plant improvements, and 
Councilor Jacobi was prepared to give testimony on funding for a pilot project 
establishing a cultural district in the City of Newport. This testimony was 
submitted in writing following the close of the hearing. Overall, it was a full 
house at the Performing Arts Center, and the hearing was very well run with 
everyone, regardless of status, being cut off by the Chair at the two minute-
mark. Mayor Sawyer and Councilor Hall were successful in completing their 
presentations within the two-minute window!  

• Held a routine Department Head meeting. 

• Participated in a Sister City meeting in preparation for the delegation that is 
coming to Newport from May 16 to May 19, and for the student delegation 
heading to Mombetsu at the end of June. We will be providing a schedule to 
Council for the activities relating to the City delegation which will include 
Mayor Miyagawa of Mombetsu. There will be two dinners that the Council will 
be invited to attend on Tuesday, May 16 and Thursday, May 18. A special 
City Council meeting will be scheduled at 11 AM. Work continues on both of 
these exchanges.  

• Participated in a work session with the City Council which included a report 
and discussion on childcare issues in Newport, and a review of the housing 
production strategy which will be coming back to Council for formal adoption 
on May 15. An executive session was held on the Urban Renewal Agency to 
review property transactions.  

• Participated in the regular City Council meeting on Monday, April 17 at 6 PM. 

• Met with Jason Malloy and Erik Glover on incorporating language in the 
municipal code, and the City's role with liquor licensing. This was presented 
to the Council at the May 1 Council meeting.  
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• Met with Mike Cavanagh on various Parks and Recreation issues. 

• David Powell, Andrew Grant and I met to discuss the fines issued by the DEQ 
due to effluent discharge and not meeting the wastewater permit standards. 
Our residual chlorine remains higher than it should. We are in the process of 
taking a temporary step to address this issue. The permanent issue on 
dechlorination will be addressed in the upgrades that are planned for the north 
side station as part of future wastewater plant updates. I have requested that 
the penalty of $50,000 be applied, in part, to the work that we need to do to 
bring the plant into compliance and/or to another environmental project in the 
area. We have communicated back with the DEQ our desire to do this based 
on the outcome of this meeting. I will keep you informed as to the next steps 
of this process.  

• Participated in the Water Supply Management and Conservation Work Group 
meeting. This group is determining how to best accomplish the task outlined 
by the City Council. 

• David Allen, Barb James and I participated in a call with Tamara Russell from 
CIS on an employee issue. 

• I was the guest of Finance Director, Steve Baugher, on our Newport Today 
Radio Show. We discussed the upcoming budget. 

• Derrick Tokos, Erik Glover and I met with Rev. Dr. Judith Jones of St. 
Stephens Episcopal Church. The church is having discussions about its role 
in addressing homelessness in Lincoln County, specifically, in Newport and 
Waldport. The church would like to move forward with a pallet home project 
in Newport. One of the key challenges is finding the space to do this type of 
development. They are thinking of doing a project that would have 
requirements for people living in the pallet homes versus a low-bar entry 
system. This would be a regulated and supervised program. We will be happy 
to work with the church to determine if there is a location where this could be 
established. There would be a need for electrical connections, plus a common 
shower/restroom that would be used by all the tenants living in the pallet 
homes.  

• Met with representatives from Thompson Sanitation on the upcoming rate 
adjustment for Thompson Sanitation which would be effective on July 1. This 
year we are seeing a sizable adjustment based on inflationary costs of 9.7% 
This will be presented to the City Council at the May 15 City Council meeting.  

• Met with the staff from Finance and Public Works regarding adjusting our 
meter reading times for water billing. Now that a majority of our water 
customers are being read continuously, it is not necessary to have the weekly 
routes that we have utilized over the years. The advantage to the customer 
making this adjustment is, that some customers get a bill for water they used 
almost a month ago if they are in the first route. The folks that are in the last 
route get a more current bill. We will read meters for everyone two weeks out 
from the billing process, beginning with the May bill readings. Some people 
will have shorter or longer periods of time in which their meters were last read. 
A notice is going out in the utility bills on this change of routes.  

• Steve Baugher and I met with Mike Cavanagh to finalize the Recreation rates 
for the fee schedule. 
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• Erik Glover and I met with a chaperone for the junior high student exchange. 
The chaperone is also a travel agent that will handle the arrangements for the 
junior high student group. There are a group of students who are interested 
in going. They will need to finalize their plans in the next couple of weeks in 
order to participate in the exchange that would occur at the end of June. 

• Participated with Rob Murphy, Tom Sakaris and Mark Wolf in a meeting to 
prepare for mediation with the firefighters. We updated the City Council on 
negotiations on May 1 to determine our position going into mediation. 

• Steve Baugher, Linda Wertman, Lance Vanderbeck, and I met to work 
through the audit findings regarding an FAA grant project. We are required to 
give the FAA a report on steps that have been taken to address the findings. 
I am hopeful that our procedures will avoid future findings as to the way this 
project is recorded.  

• I met with Laura Kimberly and Leslie Palotas regarding Laura taking an 
organizational role for our DEI initiatives in the City. Laura has done a great 
job of outreach at the Library. I would like to see this extend through all our 
departments. We have funding to help for additional support for Laura to 
undertake this effort. I will update the Council on this, if we can figure out a 
way to make this occur.  

• Met with Tia Cavender and Dave Powell on a future meeting (May 5) we are 
having with Business Oregon on funding for the wastewater treatment plant.  

• Along with Councilors Goebel, Hall, Botello and Jacobi, Erik Glover and I 
participated in the League of Oregon City's Spring Conference in Seaside, 
Oregon. During this time, I was also working with Melanie to finish the budget 
message for submission on Tuesday; and completing the agenda packet for 
the first Budget Committee on May 2. In addition, I was participating remotely 
in a Senate Natural Resources Committee meeting on the water rights for the 
Big Creek Dam. It was a busy two days. The Conference was well-attended.  
➢ Attended the Managers’ Workshop on finding a path forward for 

houselessness and community members in crisis. A panel of practitioners 
and state agencies discussed the issues of houselessness, opioids and 
the mental health crises that are impacting all of our communities. The 
facilitator, Sarah Singer Wilson, President of S.S.W Consulting will be 
providing a summary of the various thoughts that were accumulated 
during this morning session. Jerry Gillham, City Manager of Sutherlin, 
indicated that his community was divided between those that just want to 
get the homeless folks out of town versus that part of the community that 
wanted to help transition the homeless community back into a stable 
situation. This obviously creates a lot of controversy for many of our 
communities. The City of Sutherlin identified a site where campers could 
be directed to. This site started with about 19 campers and ran up to about 
53 campers. The City faced a lot of backlash from neighboring property 
owners regarding this development. The initial site deteriorated rapidly, 
and the neighbors successfully convinced the City Council that this 
location and plan was not working. A second site was found with better 
oversight, and limits to the number of people that could camp there. The 
City worked with a nonprofit in order to get pallet-type temporary housing 
available to address the camping issue. The City is working with the 
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nonprofits to determine what the next step is as far as stabilizing the lives 
of those that are looking for a different pathway than living houseless.  
 
Fred Voss from the Oregon Department of Justice, provided an overview 
of the opioid settlements that are being directed to communities 10,000 
and over and in two counties. There is a series of settlements that have 
occurred with manufacturers, pharmacies and distributors. A number of 
these settlements are still forthcoming. The funding has all been 
distributed based on the methodology that was agreed to between the 
State of Oregon and other jurisdictions that approved the settlement. Mr. 
Voss indicated that the key on using these funds is to make sure that use 
complies with Exhibit E to the settlement (see attachments). The funding 
has to be used within five years of receiving the funding for operational 
costs, or within seven years for capital outlay projects. Collaboration with 
governments, private sector, nonprofits, and others, is encouraged in 
utilizing these funds to address aspects of the opioid crisis. Reports are 
required annually to the Department of Justice certifying how the funds 
have been used. The City Council has designated the first five years of 
these funds for the treatment center being proposed by Samaritan. This 
is, by all appearances, a perfect project for this type of funding.  
 
Vahid Brown from Clackamas County indicated that the County Board has 
been working to develop navigation centers. Furthermore, they have 
emphasized building capacity of nonprofits to meet certain service levels. 
Clackamas County took a look at the top hundred individuals who had 
multiple arrests or ER visits and the cost of handling those hundred people 
amounted to $4.1 million. The County focused on how these funds could 
be redirected to reduce these costs and have a better outcome with the 
individuals involved in these arrests. This has been the motivation behind 
the resources the County has put forth in trying to address these items. 
 
Dr. Patrick Luedtke from the Lane County Health Department supported 
the concept of helping individuals navigate the system, particularly when 
they are seeking help. For individuals who are not mentally or physically 
stable, trying to piece together the services to help move beyond their 
current position in life can be very defeating. Lane County is working to 
hand-hold clients working through a variety of programs to help those that 
are truly ready to be assisted break out of the cycle of homelessness. For 
the individuals they have been able to help, they have seen over a 50% 
reduction in ER visits and arrests for those individuals from what was 
being experienced before. Dr. Luedtke believes that this helps make the 
case for addressing these systematic problems that individuals facing 
houselessness have to deal with.  

 
➢ The keynote speaker at the luncheon was Andrea Bell, Executive Director 

of Oregon Housing and Community Services (OHCS). Ms. Bell indicated 
that Oregon has created more housing in the last five years than in 
previous years. She admitted that the State’s interaction with local 
governments has not been good historically, and that one of her goals is 
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to address that issue. Another 580,000 homes are needed in the next 20 
years, half of which need to be affordable housing. This will require a 
historic investment in housing that needs to be felt across the entire state. 
Behavioral Health needs to be at the table to address the housing issue. 
She indicated that Oregon was the first in the nation to utilize an 1115 
Medicaid waiver to provide rental assistance as a Medicaid covered 
service for those who are houseless. She hopes that they are able to 
expand this to work with small towns and rural communities to make this 
service available to those who qualify. She also indicated that the Oregon 
Mayors Association request for funding is truly historic and has received 
national attention. While the legislature may not approve all aspects of this 
proposal, she believes that elements of this proposal will work its way 
through the legislative processes this session. She indicated it is a 
moment for all of us to be bold and step on toes, if needed, in order to 
make a difference in these very challenging problems.  

➢ Attended a session on Successful Strategies to help Oregonians in Crisis. 
Mike Savara, Interim Chief Program Officer with the Oregon Housing and 
Community Services (OHCS), indicated that in 2022 there were 19,000 
evictions across the state of Oregon. Rents continue to rise in this last 
year, with the average rents increasing from $1700 a month to $1800 a 
month. He indicated that the Energy Assistance Program there has some 
hanging fruit to assist both tenants and owners in addressing 
improvements to reduce the cost of energy through the Oregon Energy 
Assistance Program (OEAP). Currently the State is also trying to develop 
a similar program for water utility bill assistance. (this would be much- 
needed and a great help to folks to be able to afford to stay in their units). 
Oregon is also experimenting with navigation centers. HB 4123, (of which 
we been actively participating in with Councilors Kaplan and Jacobi, 
representing the City in the Lincoln County Project) will be experimenting 
with a number of pilot projects to develop the navigation centers, and other 
services, that will constitute a fusion of shelters with services to help folks 
navigate out of houselessness. These systems are built around the 
individuals. This is not a system where individuals need to work through 
multiple agencies to try to get the assistance they need. We are fortunate 
that Lincoln County is one of these pilot projects that has been funded in 
Oregon. I know from my involvement with this process, it is one of the first 
times that every City and the County have been regularly participating in 
discussions to try to figure a way to address certain aspects of 
homelessness in Lincoln County. With the funding, and the ability to 
develop a meaningful five-year plan, I think that something positive will 
come from this experience.  

➢ Attended a session from Oregon Housing and Community Services 
(OHCS) Kim Travis, Housing Integrator Public Affairs Division. She 
indicated that there is currently a deficit of 140,000 homes right now in the 
state of Oregon. 36,000 homes are targeted per year. We are 
accomplishing about half of that amount. She advised people to reference 
the Oregon Affordable Housing Inventory (if you Google that, it will bring 
you to that site) for listing of housing developments that are part of their 
inventory. They have a five-year goal of adding 25,000 housing units per 
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year to the affordable housing pipeline. Most of the organizations that build 
this type housing are either private or nonprofit. It is important for Cities to 
understand the complexity of putting together the pieces to fund this type 
of housing. There are a variety of funding sources that developers can pull 
together to proceed with the Affordable Housing Project. Often, Cities are 
requested to consider making a direct or indirect contribution such as 
including a property tax exemption in order to make these projects pencil 
out. For these projects, it is important that they can demonstrate a 
readiness to proceed. This includes having site control, certification of 
zoning before an application can be made to the LIFT program. The 
project needs to be able to lease units within 36 months of funding being 
provided for these projects.  

➢ I participated in a session on Building Equitable and Inclusive Cities 
sponsored by AARP. This session had a great panel which included 
Newport City Councilor, CM Hall. Bandana Shreshtha, State Director of 
AARP of Oregon, provided an overview of the demographics of an aging 
nation. By 2034, there will be more people 65 years and older than those 
18 years or under. The nation's fastest growing population are those 85 or 
older. In 2015, 26% of this older population were people of color. It is 
anticipated that this will grow to 45% in 2050. Disparities for people of color 
continue into their senior years. Raahi Reddy, who is the Pacific Northwest 
Director of Estolano Advisors, talked about the essence of equity injustice. 
In society there are people that contribute, people that receive assistance, 
or favored treatment, and there are those that do not. She indicated it is 
important to focus on the benefit of helping underrepresented populations 
since creating a productive and healthy relationship will help the 
community as a whole. This is a fact that many people fail to see. As 
communities move forward with very various efforts, it is important to use 
an equity lens to determine who will benefit from this decision, who will be 
burdened by this decision, and what steps can be taken to mitigate 
burdens that are created on certain populations by decisions that are 
made at the local and state government level.  
 
John McArdle, Mayor of Independence, indicated that it is important to 
have a constructive attitude about the process of continued learning. At 
this meeting, he was going to proceed without using a microphone. 
Councilor Hall indicated that over one quarter of the population age 65 and 
older have some difficulty in hearing, and that it is helpful to use a 
microphone, yet there is a level of pride for them to admit they are not 
hearing someone speak. Mayor McArdle said this is something new he 
learned today, and as the Mayor, he continues to learn about these issues. 
He talked about the need to go where people are in order to interact with 
underserved communities. Find venues such as Parks and Recreation 
facilities, St. Patrick’s Spanish-speaking service, and other venues, that 
cater to the populations where outreach is being attempted. One thing that 
was very successful in Independence was coffee with a cop at a Mexican 
store. Independence City Council has one meeting a year at a high school 
during school hours. Students were given a question in advance which 
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was “what would make Independence a better place?” Many of these 
discussions are not comfortable but are critical to have.  
 
Councilor Hall talked about the diversity that the Newport City Council has 
representing various populations within the community. She talked about 
her experience of moving to a small city and understanding how the 
LGBTQ community would be received in in that town. CM shared with 
them the success of the LGBTQ celebration held in Newport. The LGBTQ 
community is often a forgotten or neglected group that faces many 
challenges, threats and other issues that impact their mental well-being. 
While Oregon has been a state that has embraced the needs of the 
LGBTQ community, on a nationwide basis, there are many threats and 
challenges. She encouraged municipal folks to reach out, ask questions, 
and work to incorporate this highly motivated segment of their population 
into the overall fabric of the community.  
 
Keith Stahley, City Manager of Salem, outlined a number of the steps that 
the City of Salem has been taking regarding equity. Salem has a Human 
Rights Commission that deals with any challenges being faced by 
populations within the City of Salem. He indicated that DEI is not a 
program but needs to be a mindset for the entire organization. Salem looks 
at equity in how they fund certain things. The City has looked at placing 
fees on utility bills, however, that is not equitable since the same amount 
will be paid for the service no matter what the income bracket is. That is 
why the City Salem is looking at a payroll tax. They view that as a more 
equitable tax to cover the costs that the existing revenues cannot support 
for that city. The building of trust is a first step in building an equitable 
situation. This requires a fair dose of vulnerability and admission that we 
do not know everything we need to about how to address various equity 
issues. He spoke of the Western States Center which envisions inclusive 
democratic movements and societies rooted in justice and equity as a 
great resource for communities. Finally, he said as leaders we need to call 
out bad behavior when it occurs and impacts various communities that 
make up our cities.  

➢ Attended the League of Oregon Cities Legislative Update with Jim 
McCauley. He gave an update on the eight priorities that were identified 
by the League of Oregon Cities Board. He indicated that it is been a very 
challenging legislative year for municipalities with a legislature that has 
many new members, new Senate and House leadership, and a new 
governor. He outlined the challenges of reforming the transient room tax 
in the state of Oregon. While there was a sponsor identified, they could 
never find someone to support that effort, and the bill to increase flexibility 
in the use of transient room taxes failed to be considered. He indicated 
that this is a key issue for tourism communities to begin well in advance of 
the next full legislative session to gain support for meaningful reform of 
this funding source.  

➢ Attended a session on the First Amendment impact on cities which was 
provided by Anit Jindal and Hannah Hoffman from Markowitz Herbold, PC. 
He indicated that the First Amendment provides a number of personal 
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freedoms and rights, including speech, which is what they were focusing 
on with this session. He also noted that the Oregon Constitution actually 
expands free speech issues in article 1 section 8 of the State Constitution. 
The First Amendment deals with Congress and governments. Cities and 
states are bound by the requirements of the First Amendment. The private 
sector is not. Social media has expanded the various challenges and uses 
of the First Amendment. One high-profile case was the President Trump’s 
use of Twitter. This is a platform that he used before he was president 
continued using as president. He stated that he would often block negative 
comments or block negative commentators. This item was brought to 
Court and resulted in a ruling that he was violating the First Amendment 
by blocking negative comments since as President, his Twitter site had 
become a public forum. Any comments, whether in support or not, are 
allowable speech. Cities can place certain standards on comments, 
including personal threats or inappropriate language, but that policy needs 
to be clear and unambiguous. Cities can use the social media platforms 
as a bulletin board were no comments are taken. If you allow comments, 
then you need to allow all comments that meet the general policy 
requirements, except items such as threats and inappropriate language, 
as narrowly defined.  
 
They strongly recommended that the elected and appointed individuals 
maintain separate sites, one public and one private, when using social 
media. On the private site, it should only go under your name, not your 
name as Mayor or City Manager of the city. The personal site needs to 
steer people away from commenting on public decisions that were made 
and focused on family, sports and other items that are not related to City 
policy. In this case, an individual can block and manage a site as they see 
fit. If they are using the site to discuss the policies, the decisions made, 
decisions that will be made, and other things, then blocking comments 
would be deemed illegal.  
 
There are three questions asked of governmental clients regarding public 
sites: one, has the government made the page available for the public to 
comment on; two, does the government have a policy or practice of 
regulating the content of the page; three, is that policy clean and 
consistent in how it deals with comments received on that media site. For 
public comment the general rule is all or nothing at all. The site rules need 
to be posted on top of the page. Cities can limit posts to one per day as 
long as they are doing that consistently with all members using the site.  
 
The speakers discussed protests and the City's right to challenge a noise 
issue. Cities can regulate noise coming from protests, if they have the 
policies in place regarding volume, amplification, and other similar issues 
relating to protests. Again, this needs to be consistent and needs to be 
content neutral. The Courts will take a look at whether the government has 
a legitimate purpose in controlling the protests that purpose needs to be 
narrowly tailored and leave open ample alternatives for individuals to be 
able to publicly protest. Hours of protest can be regulated. 
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Unfortunately, hate speech policies are usually deemed to be 
unconstitutional. Local governments can have rules of decorum for 
attending Council meetings. It is best to have a written policy to 
encompass nonverbal speech that can be seen at the meetings. It is 
appropriate for the presiding officer to restrict clapping, cheering, and 
other forms of group communication that may inhibit others from providing 
alternate thoughts on the issue. At a government meeting, it is important 
that everyone is comfortable expressing their views whether those views 
are consistent with the Council’s views, or other people's views, within the 
meeting itself.  

➢ At the luncheon meeting, various state officials shared with the attendees 
the top five things state agencies wish that City officials knew about them. 
Lisa Phipps, Oregon Coastal Program Manager for the Departmental 
Land Conservation Development (DLCD), gave an overview of land use 
in Oregon with the current model being adopted in 1973. In 1975, the first 
statewide goals were initiated and in 1976, the coastal chapter of the goals 
were adopted. Oregon’s Coastal Management Plan was the second in the 
nation. The State sets general policies and provides assistance to local 
governments to make those policies occur. (Interestingly enough, Lisa 
Phipps was participating remotely from some closet in Newport!)  
 
Travis Brouwer, Assistant Director of Revenue, Finance and Plans for the 
Oregon Department of Transportation described the challenges that 
ODOT will have in financing transportation issues in the future, based on 
the current model of using a fuel tax. As electric vehicles and hybrid 
vehicles are becoming a larger percentage of vehicles used, the revenue 
obtained from taxing fossil fuels will be going down. The Bipartisan 
Infrastructure Law (BIL) is going to provide an influx of funding over the 
next decade for transportation projects throughout the state and country.  
 
Adam DeSemple, WSRF Coordinator for the Oregon Health Authority 
(OHA), talked about the drinking water revolving fund. This is a program 
that is receiving an influx of BIL funding that can be used for revolving loan 
funds and principal forgiveness. This will be important as regulations come 
down regarding certain contaminants in drinking water including PFAS, 
Manganese and other contaminants that will be regulated in the future. He 
recommended reaching out to Business Oregon for use of any of the 
revolving fund programs who do their one-stop meetings to help steer 
these projects.  
 
Chris Cummings, Deputy Director of Business Oregon, outlined the role 
that Business Oregon plays in pulling together various resources to help 
communities with specific issues and problems. The City of Newport has 
used these ‘One Stops’ regularly for figuring out ways to finance certain 
projects. It is an effective model.  

 
Overall, this was a really solid conference filled with a lot of information in its two-
day format. Seaside did a nice job of hosting the Spring Conference this year!  
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• Prepared the packet for the May 2 Budget Committee meeting. Prepared the 
agenda packets for the May 1 City Council meetings.  

• Presented Anita Albrecht with a plaque thanking her for her service with the 
City. Anita is retiring from full-time service to the City. She is able to work a 
limited schedule going forward to help assist with a few specific projects.  

• Participated in a meeting with County Commissioner Kaety Jacobson, County 
Administrator Tim Johnson, and Public Health Administrator Jane Romero, to 
discuss plans for winter housing of homeless individuals. The efforts of the 
City and County to fund the inclement weather nights in Newport and Lincoln 
City had many challenges this past winter. The County is looking at trying to 
coordinate the overnight sheltering in Newport and Lincoln City with the 
County providing the oversight for this program this year. This is an idea the 
County would like to discuss with the City of Newport and City of Lincoln City 
well in advance of this upcoming winter. The County also had some 
discussions with religious organizations who may be willing to provide space 
on a rotating basis to provide the service. There would be a cost of doing this 
on a governmental basis, which would require support from the Cities and the 
County. I would really like to have this concept discussed on a broader basis 
to the HB 4123 Homelessness Committee to see if other communities would 
be able to participate, in some fashion, in funding this effort. If we could get 
the costs affordable enough, I think we could provide a much better scenario 
for folks needing shelter during the winter months.  

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Steve Baugher to go through various 
departmental issues. 

• Met with new Budget Committee member, Richard O’Hearn, to review the 
budget process. Unfortunately, we were unaware that Richard resides outside 
of the city and had to notify him on Tuesday that he was not eligible to serve 
in this capacity. He was very gracious and indicated that he was unaware of 
his residency requirement. Erik is going to make that known in future 
Committee announcements and on the application.  

• Had a conference call with Jeff Sweet from CIS, David Allen and Barb James 
regarding an employee complaint that was received by BOLI. In this particular 
case, the employee has since retired from the City of Newport and did not file 
a tort claim, which may make this claim null and void at this point. We are 
determining the best way to move forward with this effort. I appreciate 
guidance from CIS on this matter.  

 
Upcoming Events:  

•  The first Budget Committee meeting is May 2 at 5 PM. 

•  I will be taking a few vacation days from May 4-10 to catch up with a few items 
at home. Erik Glover will be Acting City Manager.  

•  Newport will be hosting an adult exchange from Mombetsu from May 16-19 
which will include the Mayor and other City Officials, as well as residents of 
Mombetsu. Council members and guests will be asked to participate in a 
welcome dinner and a reception at City Hall to welcome the delegation on 
Tuesday, May 16, followed by a dinner at the Hallmark. On Thursday, May 
18, there will be a special City Council meeting at 11 AM to formally receive 
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our guests. A farewell dinner will occur that evening. Erik Glover will be getting 
details to you. Please let Erik know what events you will be able to attend.  

•  The second Budget Committee meeting is May 23 at 5 PM. 

• City offices will be closed May 29 in observation of Memorial Day. 

• The final Budget Committee meeting is May 30 at 6 PM. 

• I will be taking a few days off during the week of June 12 (Monday, 
Wednesday, and Friday) to host friends visiting Newport from the East Coast.  

• City offices will be closed on Monday, June 19, in observation of Juneteenth. 
The Council meetings will be scheduled for Tuesday, June 20. 

• Newport will be sending a student delegation to Mombetsu from June 26 
through July 1.  

• City offices will be closed Tuesday, July 4, in observation of Independence 
Day. 

• I plan to attend the OCCMA Annual Conference taking place in Pendleton 
from Tuesday, July 18, to Friday, July 21. 

• In late July or early August, a student group from Mombetsu will be hosted in 
Newport.  

• City offices will be closed Monday, September 4, in observation of Labor Day. 

• I plan to attend the ICMA Annual Conference in Austin, Texas, from Saturday, 
September 30 through Wednesday, October 4.  

• The LOC Annual Conference will be held in Eugene from Wednesday, 
October 11 through Friday, October 13. Please contact Erik if you plan to 
attend. 

• City offices will be closed Friday, November 10, in observation of Veterans’ 
Day. 

• City offices will be closed Thursday and Friday, November 24 and 25, in 
observation of Thanksgiving. 

• City offices will be closed a half day on Friday, December 22 and a full day on 
Monday, December 25 in observation of Christmas Eve and Christmas Day.   

 
Attachments:  

• Attached is preliminary proposal for a county-wide winter sheltering program 
for Lincoln County. This is strictly conceptual at this point, but I wanted to 
share this with Council to get your thoughts on how to proceed with this 
matter.  

• Attached is a letter from the Department of Environmental Quality indicating 
a notice of civil penalty assessment and order. As I indicated in the status 
report, this dates back to violations that occurred in 2021. We requested a 
hearing which was granted. We acknowledge the violations that occurred 
(these were self-reported) and we have forwarded a communication to the 
DEQ indicating that we would like to consider utilizing these projects to offset 
some of the expenses to bring our plant fully into compliance, or as an 
alternative, utilizing some of these funds to fund a local environmental project. 
I will let you know what we hear back from DEQ on this issue. 

• Attached is a letter that the State acknowledges receipt of the opportunity to 
recycling report. 
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• Attached is an article from ODOT about the costs of maintaining parking 
spaces. This gets back to the fact that there is no “free parking”, either the 
general community is paying for that cost and/or users are paying for that 
cost. This is a good publication as we go about implementing a paid parking 
on the bayfront. 

• Attached is Exhibit E to the opioid settlement agreement outlining uses of 
settlement funds received by the City of Newport and others.  

 
I wish everyone well as we work our way through the budget processes for the fiscal 
year that will begin on July 1, 2023. Hope everyone has a great week and hopefully 
we will get some more spring weather!  
 
Respectfully submitted, 

 
Spencer R. Nebel, City Manager 
 
cc:  Department Heads 
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